KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDING OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON

11TH FEBRUARY, 2008, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor  M. Fitzpatrick, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
J. Coonan, P. Cuddihy, M. Lanigan, A. McGuinness, M. Noonan, J. Reidy, B. Manning, P. Crotty, M. Brett.
Apologies:
J. Cody, S. Ó hArgáin. 
Also Present:


Mr. J. Crockett, County Manager, Mr. J. McCormack, Director of Services, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Senior Executive Officer, Mr. S. McGuire, Acting Administrative Officer, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.

Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 4th February, 2008, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. 
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 14th January, 2008:


Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 14th January, 2007, having been 
previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy
Seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan
And Agreed:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.
The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.
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Matters Arising from Minutes:

Litter – Kieran Street/Parliament Street
In response to a query raised Mr. B. Tyrrell informed the Members that correspondence has been issued to the Management of Dunnes Stores and to the Principals of the Secondary Schools in the City.  Following this correspondence Mr. Tyrrell has been in contact with two school Principals.  Mr. Tyrrell further explained that the Borough Council’s Litter Warden is making arrangements to call to the Manager of Dunnes Stores to discuss some possible practical solutions to the litter problem in the vicinity of the store.
Item 2:
Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor
(i)
Congratulations.
The Mayor and Members expressed their best wishes to Mr. William Burke who has retired following 43 years service on the teaching staff at Kilkenny Vocational School and Ormonde College.

(ii)
Civic Celebrations 2009.

The Mayor and Cllr. B. Manning informed the meeting that An Post have commissioned a stamp to commemorate Kilkenny’s 2009 Civic Celebrations.
(iii)
Library Service.

Following a request from the Members on an update on the future proposals for the Library Service at John’s Quay, Mr. J. Crockett stated that proposals will be brought before both Local Authorities in the near future.

Item 3:
Planning Policy and Enforcement:

(i)
Greenshill Development.
The Members expressed their concerns in relation to a recent An Bord Pleanála decision regarding a proposed development at Greenshill.  Following a further discussion, it was agreed that the Members would be circulated with details of planning cases where An Bord Pleanála have overturned the Borough Council’s decision.
(ii) Vacant Local Authority Houses.

Members requested a report on houses in local authority ownership which are currently vacant and awaiting reletting.

Item 4:
2006 Audit Report.
Proposed by:

Cllr. A. McGuinness
Seconded by:

Cllr. M. Noonan
And Agreed

“that the report as read is hereby agreed.”

Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, Kilkenny Local Authorities, replied to queries raised by the Members in relation to the Report.  Particular references were made to the Development Contributions.
Item 5:
Presentation by Rothe House Trust.
Mr. J. Ledwidge, Chairman, Rothe House Trust and Ms. Róisín McQuillan, Manager, Rothe House, made a presentation to the Members on the Rothe House and Rothe House Garden Projects.   Following this presentation both Mr. Ledwidge and Ms. McQuillan replied to a number of queries raised by the Members.   The Members expressed their appreciation for the presentation and commended the work being carried out.
Item 6:
New Rapid Programme Plan
Mr. Ronan Ryan, Rapid Co-Ordinator, gave a presentation on the progress of the Rapid Programme to date.  Following this Ms. Martina Comerford gave a further presentation on the proposals for 2008.  Following both presentations the Members expressed their appreciation and put forward a number of queries to which Mr. Ryan and Ms. Comerford responded.
Item 7:
Progress Report on the Scanlon Park Sports Complex.
Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, Kilkenny Local Authorities, informed the Members that the physical construction phase of the project is due to be completed approximately the middle of October, 2008 and the complex will open in November 2008. 

Mr. Dempsey further stated that in relation to the operation of the complex a number of options were investigated and it has been decided that the complex would be operated by the Local Authority.   However, it should be noted that this project has involved a very substantial investment by both Local Authorities.  Therefore, the complex must be operated as efficiently and cost effectively as possible.
In response to a query raised, Mr. Dempsey explained that the facility would be operated by company named Kilkenny Leisure owned jointly by Kilkenny Borough Council and Kilkenny County Council.  Management intend coming back to the Members for representation on the Board of Directors which will set the strategic tone for the complex.

The Members complimented the staff of the existing facility and requested that adequate consultation take place with schools and groups regarding the closure of this facility.
Item 8:
Review of Draft Kilkenny City and Environs Development Plan Process.

Mr. Denis Malone, Senior Planner, Kilkenny County Council, gave the Members an update on the progress of the review of the Kilkenny City and Environs Development Plan.  He explained that as the Manager’s Report has been circulated a number of dates for meetings must be set aside between now and the end of March in order to finalise the list of amendments to the Draft Plan.  
The following dates for meetings were agreed:

27th February, 2008 
-
Joint Meeting of Kilkenny Borough Council and Kilkenny County Council in the Parade Tower, Kilkenny Castle at 4.00 p.m..

5th and 6th March, 2008 
-
Meeting of Kilkenny Borough Council in the Parade Tower, Kilkenny Castle at 4.00 p.m., (venue to be confirmed).
Item 9:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. J. Coonan received 15.01.2008.
Proposed by:

Cllr. J. Coonan,

Seconded by:

Cllr. A. McGuinness,

And Agreed

“that Kilkenny Local Authorities engage with Kilkenny Forum for Youth to enable a joint approach towards resolving our litter problem.”
Cllr. Coonan highlighted the allocations given by both Authorities to this Forum in the 2008 Budget and stated that it is important to give this group an involvement in local democracy.
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Item 10:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. M. Noonan received 25.01.2008.
Proposed by:

Cllr. M. Noonan,

Seconded by:

Cllr. P. Cuddihy,

And Agreed

“that Kilkenny Borough Council investigate the feasibility of introducing a Scheme of Special Control in Kilkenny City using the template of a scheme introduced in Grafton Street, Dublin.  Such a scheme could conserve the character of the City Centre, prohibit certain type of unsuitable developments and promote an appropriate mix and balance of uses as well as controlling shop fronts and advertising structures”.
Item 11:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin received 25.01.2008
It was agreed to defer this item to the March Monthly Meeting due to the absence of Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin.
Item 12:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. M. Brett received 28.01.2008.

Proposed by:

Cllr. M. Brett
Seconded by:

Cllr. P. Cuddihy
And Agreed

“That Kilkenny Borough Council furnish an up to date position on the Inner Relief Road.”
Mr. J. Crockett stated that the Members will be requested to attend a joint meeting with Kilkenny County Council in approximately four weeks time and Mr. Crockett will come back to the Members with confirmation of a date and time.

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







